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T H E  C O U N C I L

REPORT OF THE LEGAL AND GOVERNMENTAL AFFAIRS DIVISION

RICHARD M. WEINBERG, DIRECTOR AND GENERAL COUNSEL

COMMITTEE ON STATE AND FEDERAL LEGISLATION
MAYOR’S MESSAGE 838
By: The Mayor

S. 2284
By: Goodman  

A. 4222
By: Sanders

TITLE:
AN ACT to amend the general municipal law, in relation to contracts for public work.

BACKGROUND:

This legislation would amend subdivision one of section 103 of the General Municipal Law to authorize the City of New York to include in any public works project “any work deemed necessary or desirable…for the completion of such project that requires the maintenance, support, protection, or other accommodation of energy, telecommunications or other private facilities or structures not owned by such city which are located within, traversing or adjacent to the construction area of such project….”


According to the Mayor’s Memorandum in Support, public rights of way generally contain municipally owned utility services such as water mains and sewers, as well as privately owned utility lines for the transmission of energy and telecommunications.  These private facilities must often be moved or protected in order for the municipal work to proceed.  As a result, utilities must either contract with the public works contractor or employ another contractor to move or protect such private facilities, which often causes delays in City construction projects.  In an attempt to alleviate the inconvenience resulting from these delays, the City began “joint bidding” its public works contracts.  This practice required bidders to provide, within a single bid, separate prices for the municipal work and the private utility work.  Thereafter, the contract would be awarded to the lowest responsible bidder for the combined work.  According to the Mayor’s Memorandum, the utilities, by separate agreement, would reimburse the City for the additional cost of the City’s share of the overall low bid if the low bidder on the municipal work was not the same as the low bidder on the combined work.  As a result, the cost to the City would never be more than the lowest bid for the municipal work.  


The City had been utilizing joint bidding since 1992 in an effort to expedite public works projects.  However, in July 1998, the New York State Court of Appeals ruled in Diamond Asphalt Corp. v. Sander that this practice was in violation of General Municipal Law section 103 and prohibited the City from engaging in joint bidding, unless there was an amendment made to the state law.  This legislation would provide the necessary state law amendment to allow the City to continue the use of joint bidding on public works projects.

PRIOR HISTORY:


In 1999, this Committee passed a home rule message concerning this legislation.  The full Council, thereafter, approved it as well.  At the State level, however, it died in the Senate and Assembly Rules Committees.


FISCAL IMPLICATIONS:
See Council Finance Division fiscal impact statement.

EFFECTIVE DATE:

Immediately.

